DYNAMIC PURCHASING SYSTEM AGREEMENT

FOR

MANAGEMENT AND CONTROL OF INVASIVE PLANT SPECIES

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.0	THE LGOPC AND THE ECONOMIC OPERATOR AGREE AS FOLLOWS:				
	1.1	Scope of Appointment5			
	1.2	Entire Agreement5			
	1.3	Period of Validity5			
	1.4	Limitation on Liability5			
	1.5	The Contracting Authorities6			
2.0	GENE	GENERAL TERMS & CONDITIONS7			
	2.1	General			
	2.2	Interpretation			
	2.3	Legal Status of the Economic Operator – Assignment and/or Novation7			
	2.4	Termination of the DPS Agreement8			
	2.5	Subcontracting8			
	2.6	Reliance on Capacity of Other Entities9			
	2.7	Tax Compliance9			
	2.8	Employees9			
	2.9	Environmental & Social Considerations9			
	2.10	Statutory Obligations and Applicable Law9			
	2.11	Freedom of Information Acts			
	2.12	Canvassing10			
	2.13	Conflicts of Interest and Registrable Interest			
	2.14	Confidentiality			
	2.15	Data Protection			
	2.16	Public Health			
	2.17	Child Protection & Vetting			
	2.18	Performance Bond			
	2.19	Brexit			
3.0	EVID	ENCE IN SUPPORT OF MINIMUM STANDARDS13			
	3.1	Introduction			
	3.2	Technicians Or Technical Bodies Responsible For Quality Control			
	3.3	Financial Confirmatory Note			
	3.4	Lot-1: Professional Services relating to the Management and Control of Invasive Plant Species 13			
	3.5	Lot-2: Works relating to the Treatment, Management and Control of Invasive Plant Species (including Professional Services where required)			
4.0	GENE	RAL SPECIFICATION			
	4.1	General Introduction			
	4.2	Lot Description			
	4.3	Scope of the Services/Works			
	4.4	Legislation, Regulations, Guidelines, Technical Standards and Codes of Practice21			

	4.5	Liaison with Landowners	22
	4.6	Health and Safety - General	23
	4.7	Personnel - Professional and Technical Competencies	23
	4.8	Insurance	24
	4.9	Professional Indemnity Insurance	25
5.0	STAG	E 2 - SUPPLEMENTARY REQUEST FOR TENDER	.26
	5.1	General	26
	J.1	General	26
	5.2	Supplementary Request For Tender Process	
			26
	5.2	Supplementary Request For Tender Process	26 27
	5.2 5.3	Supplementary Request For Tender Process	26 27 29

THIS DYNAMIC PURCHASING SYSTEM AGREEMENT IS MADE BETWEEN:

The Local Government Operational Procurement Centre (hereinafter referred to as the "LGOPC") (which expression shall, where the context so admits or requires, be deemed to include its successors and assigns) acting as a central purchasing body under the auspices of Kerry County Council with an address of Unit 9, Ground Floor, Building C, Reeks Gateway, Rock Road, Killarney, Co. Kerry, V93 KVK1 and an email address of eproc@kerrycoco.ie of the One Part

AND

The "Economic Operator" (which expression shall, where the context so admits or requires, be deemed to include its successors and assigns) of the Other Part.

WHEREAS:

- **A.** The LGOPC conducted a call for competition on www.etenders.gov.ie and in the Official Journal of the European Union inviting requests to participate in a Dynamic Purchasing System for the Management and Control of Invasive Plant Species for the Public Service (hereinafter referred to as "the DPS") on behalf of the contracting authorities specified in Section 1.5 hereto (hereinafter referred to as "the Contracting Authorities").
- **B.** The Economic Operator submitted a request to participate in the DPS and, following an assessment by the LGOPC, the LGOPC wishes to admit the Economic Operator to the DPS.
- **C.** The Economic Operator has agreed to be admitted to the DPS on the terms set out in this DPS Agreement.
- **D.** The Economic Operator enters into this DPS Agreement by electronically accepting this DPS Agreement through www.supplygov.ie (hereinafter referred to as "Supplygov") by way of its personal Supplygov account (the formal acceptance of the terms of this DPS Agreement through Supplygov shall operate as if this DPS Agreement had been signed and/or sealed (and witnessed appropriately) by the parties and shall be construed accordingly for all legal purposes).
- **E.** The admittance by the LGOPC of the Economic Operator to the DPS, subsequent to the acceptance by the Economic Operator of the terms of this DPS Agreement, shall operate as the acceptance by the LGOPC of the terms of this DPS Agreement and this DPS Agreement shall take effect from such date.
- **F.** This DPS Agreement incorporates the DPS Agreement General Terms and Conditions specified in Section 2.0 hereto (hereinafter referred to as "the DPS Agreement General Terms and Conditions").
- **G.** Each obligation, warranty or representation of the Economic Operator under this DPS Agreement is undertaken and/or made for the benefit of both the LGOPC and the Contracting Authorities.

1.0 THE LGOPC AND THE ECONOMIC OPERATOR AGREE AS FOLLOWS:

1.1 SCOPE OF APPOINTMENT

- 1.1.1 This DPS Agreement governs the relationship between the LGOPC and the Economic Operator in respect of the terms and conditions applying to the participation of the Economic Operator in the DPS.
- 1.1.2 In consideration of the performance by the Economic Operator of its obligations under this DPS Agreement, the LGOPC appoints the Economic Operator to the DPS for the maintenance and control of invasive plant species (hereinafter collectively referred to as the "services/works") to the Contracting Authorities when contracted to do so pursuant to the DPS.
- 1.1.3 The Contracting Authorities are entitled to use the DPS for the purpose of procuring the services/works from Economic Operators who have been admitted to the DPS.
- 1.1.4 When a Contracting Authority wishes to acquire the services/works pursuant to the DPS, it will do so by means of a Supplementary Request for Tender¹ (hereinafter referred to as "sRFT/s") only.
- 1.1.5 Notwithstanding the entitlement of the Contracting Authorities to utilise the DPS, neither the LGOPC nor the Contracting Authorities give any assurances as to their level of engagement or expenditure through the DPS and the Economic Operator hereby acknowledges that it has not entered into this DPS Agreement on the basis of any such expectation. This DPS Agreement does not constitute a commitment from the Contracting Authorities to award contracts under the DPS (hereinafter referred to as "sRFT Contract(s)"²) to the Economic Operator and the Contracting Authorities reserve the right to engage in separate procurement processes with Economic Operators outside of the DPS should they consider it appropriate to do so.

1.2 ENTIRE AGREEMENT

1.2.1 This DPS Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the parties and contains all the terms which the parties have agreed with respect to its subject matter and shall prevail over and supersede all prior agreements, understandings, statements and communications between the Economic Operator, the LGOPC and the Contracting Authorities in relation to same. Without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, this DPS Agreement shall apply to the exclusion of any terms and conditions which the Economic Operator may purport to apply.

1.3 PERIOD OF VALIDITY

- 1.3.1 The Period of Validity of the DPS shall be five years.
- 1.3.2 The LGOPC may, subject to compliance with the Regulations³, amend the Period of Validity. Any amendment to the Period of Validity shall not necessitate the re-execution or re-affirmation of this DPS Agreement by the parties which terms shall continue in force for the duration of any amended Period of Validity.

1.4 LIMITATION ON LIABILITY

1.4.1 Notwithstanding that the LGOPC is: (a) acting as a Central Purchasing Body co-ordinating the establishment of the DPS; and (b) entering into this DPS Agreement with the Economic Operator, nothing within this DPS Agreement or the Tender Documents⁴ shall operate to bind the LGOPC to (or make them a party to) the terms and obligations of an sRFT Contract and the Economic Operator hereby indemnifies and holds harmless the LGOPC from any losses, damages, costs or claims arising from: (a) the failure of

¹ Supplementary Request for Tender means a request for tender issued by a Contracting Authority to the Economic Operators admitted to the DPS via www.supplygov.ie.

² sRFT Contract means a contract for the services/works entered into between an Economic Operator and a Contracting Authority following a Supplementary Request for Tender.

³ Regulations means the European Union (Award of Public Authority Contracts Regulations, 2016 (S. I. No. 284 of 2016) (hereinafter referred to as "the Regulations")

⁴ Tender Documents mean the Instructions Document, the DPS Agreement, the ESPD, Selection Criteria for each Lot, associated Contract(s) and Forms to be completed.

the Economic Operator to secure an sRFT Contract; and/or (b) any sRFT Contract entered into by the Economic Operator.

1.5 THE CONTRACTING AUTHORITIES

- 1.5.1 The Contracting Authorities partaking in the DPS Agreement include:
 - Ministers of the Government of Ireland; Central Government Departments; offices and non-commercial agencies and organisations which have a formal reporting and legal relationship to Central Government Departments, including all local authorities in Ireland (as defined in the Local Government Act, 2014), (themselves including regional assemblies, local enterprise boards and library bodies), and those approved housing bodies which also constitute "bodies governed by public law" within the meaning of Regulation 2 of the Regulations listed on the Register of Approved Housing Bodies maintained by the Department of Housing, Local Government and Heritage currently approved under section 6 of the Housing Act, 1992;
 - Contracting authorities in the Irish health sector including but not limited to the Health Service Executive (HSE); the Health Information and Quality Authority (HIQA) and HSE funded Agencies delivering health & personal social services funded by more than 50% from Exchequer funds;
 - Contracting authorities which are Third Level Educational Institutions (including universities, institutes of technology and members of the Education Procurement Service);
 - Contracting authorities which are Education and Training Boards (ETBs) and ETB schools, and primary, post-primary, special and secondary schools as well as ETBs acting on behalf of schools;
 - An Garda Síochána (Police);
 - The Irish Prison Service;
 - The Irish Defence Forces;
 - The Housing Agency;
 - Such other Contracting Authorities as may be notified to the Economic Operator from time to time.

2.0 GENERAL TERMS & CONDITIONS

2.1 GENERAL

2.1.1 The LGOPC is not bound by any anomalies, errors or omissions in the Tender Documents. The Economic Operator shall immediately notify the LGOPC if it becomes aware of any ambiguities, anomalies, errors or omissions in the Tender Documents and the LGOPC shall, upon receipt of such notification, notify all Economic Operators of its ruling in respect of same. Such ruling shall be issued in writing and may, at the LGOPC'S discretion, form part of this DPS Agreement.

2.2 INTERPRETATION

- 2.2.1 If any term or provision in this DPS Agreement is held to be illegal or unenforceable, in whole or in part, such term or provision shall be deemed not to form part of this DPS Agreement and the enforceability of the remainder of this DPS Agreement shall not be affected.
- 2.2.2 Words importing the singular shall, where the context so requires, include the plural and vice versa.
- 2.2.3 Words of the masculine gender include the feminine and neuter genders and words denoting natural persons include where the context so requires corporations and firms and all such words shall, where appropriate, be construed interchangeably in that manner.
- 2.2.4 The headings and captions in this DPS Agreement are inserted for convenience of reference only and shall not be considered as part of or affect the construction or interpretation of this DPS Agreement.
- 2.2.5 Reference to a Statute or Act or a provision of a Statute or Act shall include any Statute or Act or provision of a Statute or Act amending, consolidating or replacing it for the time being in force.
- 2.2.6 Words denoting an obligation on a party to do any act, matter or thing shall include an obligation to procure that it be done and words placing a party under a restriction includes an obligation not to permit or allow infringement of the restriction.
- 2.2.7 The terms of this DPS Agreement shall be construed without regard to the rule of construction known as "eiusdem generis".
- 2.2.8 If any ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this DPS Agreement shall be construed as if drafted jointly by the Economic Operator and the LGOPC and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favouring or disfavouring either party by virtue of the authorship of any of the provisions of this DPS Agreement.

2.3 LEGAL STATUS OF THE ECONOMIC OPERATOR — ASSIGNMENT AND/OR NOVATION

- 2.3.1 This DPS Agreement may be assigned or novated by the Economic Operator, subject to the granting of formal written consent to such assignment or novation by the LGOPC, to the legal successor of the Economic Operator where:
 - (a) the specific change was provided for in the procurement process for the award of this DPS Agreement; or
 - (b) the change is as a result of corporate restructuring in a manner permitted under Regulation 72 of the Regulations
- 2.3.2 The LGOPC may, prior to granting consent to such assignment or novation, require compliance by the succeeding Economic Operator with such conditions the LGOPC deems necessary including, but not limited to, requiring evidence that:
 - (a) the succeeding Economic Operator fulfils the qualifying criteria initially established;
 - (b) the succeeding Economic Operator possesses the capability (technical or otherwise), resources and skills in respect of satisfying the requirements of this DPS Agreement and;
 - (c) a formal change in legal status or corporate restructuring as permitted under sub-paragraphs 2.3.1 (a) and (b) herein has been lawfully undertaken.

- 2.3.3 The terms of this DPS Agreement shall govern any succeeding Economic Operator and the LGOPC may, at its discretion, direct the Economic Operator and the succeeding Economic Operator to execute a formal Deed of Assignment/Novation.
- 2.3.4 The LGOPC reserves the right to assign, novate or transfer this DPS Agreement to a third party without the consent of the Economic Operator.
- 2.3.5 Without prejudice to such additional circumstances where assignment is permissible under subparagraphs 2.3.1 (a) and (b) herein, assignment to the legal successor of the Economic Operator (subject to the granting of formal written consent to such assignment by the LGOPC) is permissible in the following circumstances:

Change of the Economic Operator's legal status from:

- (i) sole trader to corporation where general ownership and personnel remain the same;
- (ii) corporation to sole trader where general ownership and personnel remain the same;
- (iii) sole trader to partnership where general ownership and personnel remain the same;
- (iv) partnership to sole trader where general ownership and personnel remain the same;
- (v) corporation to partnership where general ownership and personnel remain the same;
- (vi) partnership to corporation where general ownership and personnel remain the same;
- (vii) sole trader to other related sole trader (for example, business transfer from father to son); or
- (viii) change of the Economic Operator's business name.

2.4 TERMINATION OF THE DPS AGREEMENT

- 2.4.1 The LGOPC may, by written notice, terminate this DPS Agreement (without recompense to the Economic Operator) thus ending the participation of the Economic Operator in the DPS, in the following circumstances:
 - if the Economic Operator breaches the terms of this DPS Agreement; or
 - if the provisions of Regulation 73 of the Regulations apply; or
 - if the Economic Operator falls within a relevant exclusion ground under Regulation 57 of the Regulations; or
 - if the Economic Operator fails to provide the requisite evidence of compliance with the declarations submitted in its ESPD following a request from the LGOPC and/or a Contracting Authority; or
 - if the Economic Operator fails to provide, to the LGOPC or the Contracting Authorities, renewed and updated self-declarations in accordance with Regulation 34 (24) of the Regulations; or
 - if any statement made by the Economic Operator in connection with the procedure by which this DPS Agreement was entered into was: (a) untrue when made or subsequently ceases to be true; or (b) was materially incorrect, inaccurate or misleading (whether intentionally so or not).
- 2.4.2 The LGOPC, acting in its sole discretion, may, by giving written notice, collapse the DPS and therefore end the DPS Agreements with all Economic Operators appointed thereto, without recompense to any Economic Operator, at any time during the Period of Validity.

2.5 SUBCONTRACTING

2.5.1 When responding to a Supplementary Request for Tender where subcontractor(s) are proposed for completion of an sRFT Contract, the Economic Operator shall provide to the Contracting Authority (if requested): (a) the relevant details of the subcontractor(s); (b) an ESPD for the subcontractor(s); (c) evidence of the qualifications and experience of the subcontractor(s); and (d) such other information and documentation in relation to the subcontractor(s) as may be reasonably required by the Contracting Authority.

2.6 Reliance on Capacity of Other Entities

- 2.6.1 Where an Economic Operator has relied on the capacities of other entities to satisfy the selection criteria for entry on to the DPS:
 - it shall, upon request by the Contracting Authority, demonstrate to the Contracting Authority that it will have at its disposal the resources necessary by providing a written undertaking from that other entity, in terms satisfactory to the Contracting Authority and duly evidenced, confirming that the entity in question will place the necessary resources at the disposal of the Economic Operator
 - such entity must, when requested by the Contracting Authority, provide joint and several liability to the Contracting Authority for the performance and fulfilment of any sRFT Contracts (this may take the form of a guarantee, letter of reliance, such entity being a party to the sRFT Contract or other form of commitment as directed by the Contracting Authority).
- 2.6.2 An Economic Operator may only rely on the capacities of other entities where those entities will perform the works and/or services for which these capacities are required.

2.7 TAX COMPLIANCE

- 2.7.1 All payments under an sRFT Contract are conditional upon the Economic Operator (and its subcontractor(s) where appropriate) being tax compliant.
- 2.7.2 The Economic Operator (and its subcontractor(s) where appropriate) must comply with the following:
 - (a) at a minimum, the terms of the Department of Finance Circulars 43/2006 and 44/2006: Tax Clearance Procedures Public Sector Contracts (as may be amended, updated or re-published by the relevant body from time to time and as then apply at the time of the sRFT Contract) and;
 - (b) such other requirements and directions that an individual Contracting Authority may impose in order to satisfy itself that the Economic Operator (and its subcontractor(s) where appropriate) is tax compliant.

2.8 EMPLOYEES

2.8.1 The Economic Operator (and its subcontractor(s) where appropriate) must comply with all legal requirements in relation to PAYE and PRSI and must ensure that the rates of pay and conditions of employment, including pension contributions: (a) comply with all applicable laws; and (b) are at least as favourable as those for the relevant category of worker in any sectoral employment orders, employment regulation orders or registered employment agreements.

2.9 ENVIRONMENTAL & SOCIAL CONSIDERATIONS

- 2.9.1 In the performance of an sRFT Contract, the Economic Operator and its subcontractors (if applicable) shall comply with all applicable obligations in the field of environmental, social and labour law that apply at the place where the services/works are provided, that have been established by EU law, national law, collective agreements or by international, environmental, social and labour law listed in Schedule 7 of the Regulations.
- 2.9.2 This DPS facilitates the inclusion of environmental and social considerations and labour law in the Award Criteria published at Supplementary Request for Tender stage as set out in Section 5 hereunder.

2.10 STATUTORY OBLIGATIONS AND APPLICABLE LAW

2.10.1 This DPS Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of Ireland and the courts of Ireland shall have exclusive jurisdiction to hear and determine any disputes arising out of or in connection with same.

2.11 FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACTS

2.11.1 The LGOPC and the Contracting Authorities are subject to the Freedom of Information Act, 2014 and the Economic Operator acknowledges that information provided in response to a Supplementary Request for Tender may be considered confidential or commercially sensitive. The Economic Operator should consider if any information supplied by it in response to a Supplementary Request for Tender, should not be disclosed because it is commercially sensitive or confidential and if this is the case, the Economic Operator should, when providing the information, identify same and specify the reasons for its commercial sensitivity or confidentiality. The LGOPC and the Contracting Authorities shall have regard to such statement but shall not be bound by it. If the Contracting Authority and/or the LGOPC, in their discretion, are satisfied that the information should be properly regarded as being confidential or commercially sensitive, the information shall be kept confidential subject to the LGOPC's and/or the Contracting Authority's obligations under public procurement and Freedom of Information laws.

2.12 CANVASSING

- 2.12.1 Canvassing or any effort by the Economic Operator to influence the personnel and/or agents of the LGOPC and/or the Contracting Authorities in relation to the DPS or a Supplementary Request for Tender may result in: (a) the disqualification of the Economic Operator by the LGOPC from the DPS; and/or (b) the disqualification of the Economic Operator by the Contracting Authority from the Supplementary Request for Tender.
- 2.12.2 Where the Economic Operator has an existing relationship with personnel and/or agents of the LGOPC and/or the Contracting Authorities, it is advised that any discussions, correspondence or other communications with regards to the DPS and/or its Supplementary Requests for Tenders may be treated as canvassing.
- 2.12.3 In accordance with the Ethics in Public Office Act, 1995 (as amended), any money, gifts or other consideration furnished by an Economic Operator seeking to obtain an sRFT Contract or otherwise influence the DPS will be deemed to have been paid or given corruptly unless the contrary is proved.

2.13 CONFLICTS OF INTEREST AND REGISTRABLE INTEREST

- 2.13.1 Any actual or potential conflict of interest involving the Economic Operator and a Contracting Authority and/or the LGOPC must be disclosed by the Economic Operator as soon as it becomes apparent.
- 2.13.2 The LGOPC and/or the Contracting Authorities may investigate potential conflicts of interest with the Economic Operator where it deems it necessary for the proper and transparent administration of the DPS.
- 2.13.3 Where the LGOPC and/or the Contracting Authority determines a material conflict of interest arises it may, at its sole discretion, permit the situation to continue subject to the Economic Operator's satisfactory compliance with safeguards specified by the LGOPC and/or the Contracting Authority.
- 2.13.4 Where the LGOPC and/or the Contracting Authority determines a material conflict of interest arises and same can only be remedied by the exclusion of the Economic Operator from a Supplementary Request for Tender and/or an sRFT Contract, the LGOPC and/or the Contracting Authority shall exclude the Economic Operator from same.
- 2.13.5 Any registrable interest (having the meaning prescribed by the Ethics in Public Office Act, 1995) involving the Economic Operator and the LGOPC and/or a Contracting Authority, must be fully disclosed to the LGOPC and/or the Contracting Authority immediately upon such information becoming known to the Economic Operator.

2.14 CONFIDENTIALITY

2.14.1 All documents and information in relation to the DPS and its application process provided to the Economic Operator by the LGOPC shall be treated as strictly confidential by the Economic Operator.

2.15 DATA PROTECTION

- 2.15.1 In this clause, "Data Protection Laws" means: (a) the Irish Data Protection Acts, 1988 to 2018; (b) the General Data Protection Regulation (EU), 2016/679 ("GDPR"); and (c) any other applicable law or regulation relating to the processing of personal data and to privacy including (but not limited to) the E-Privacy Directive and the European Communities (Electronic Communications Networks and Services) (Privacy and Electronic Communications) Regulations, 2011 ("E-Privacy Regulations") (as may be amended, updated or re-published by the relevant body from time to time and as then apply at the time of an sRFT Contract).
- 2.15.2 The Contracting Authorities and the LGOPC will each be an Independent Data Controller (where Data Controller has the meaning given under the Data Protection Laws) in respect of any Personal Data (where Personal Data has the meaning given under the Data Protection Laws) required to be provided by the Economic Operator in response to this DPS Agreement and any Supplementary Request for Tender.
- 2.15.3 The Economic Operator, as Data Controller in respect of any Personal Data provided by it, in its application to the DPS and in response to a Supplementary Request for Tender, is required to confirm that all Data Subjects (where Data Subject has the meaning given under the Data Protection Laws) whose Personal Data is provided by the Economic Operator have consented to the processing of such Personal Data by the Economic Operator, the LGOPC, the Contracting Authorities, the evaluation teams and the operator of www.supplygov.ie (hereinafter referred to as "Supplygov") for the purpose of the participation of the Economic Operator in the DPS and/or Supplementary Request for Tender or that the Economic Operator otherwise has a legal basis for providing such Personal Data to the foregoing for the purpose of its participation in the DPS.
- 2.15.4 The Contracting Authorities and the LGOPC, each as an independent Data Controller, may process the Personal Data as follows:
 - by the Contracting Authorities disclosing data (including Personal Data of the Economic Operator and/or their employees or other related third-party agents such as those persons' names, contact details, work experience etc.) to the LGOPC.
- 2.15.5 The Contracting Authorities, as an independent Data Controller, may share the Personal Data as follows:
 - share such Personal Data with other bodies within the public and/or semi-state sectors that use the Supplygov service as required by this DPS Agreement. The list of such public and/or/semi-State bodies is maintained on Supplygov and is updated from time to time. In addition, such Personal Data may be shared with the Office of Government Procurement, the Local Government Management Agency and with other bodies as required under law.
- 2.15.6 The Contracting Authorities and the LGOPC shall enter into a Data Sharing Agreement, which shall govern the sharing of the Personal Data between them and their respective rights, obligations and liability in relation to this.
- 2.15.7 The Economic Operator shall be individually responsible, as an independent Data Controller, for its own processing of the Personal Data and must fully comply with its obligations as a Data Controller under the Data Protection Laws in this regard.
- 2.15.8 Neither the Economic Operator nor the LGOPC shall be construed as a Data Processor (where Data Processor has the meaning given under the Data Protection Laws) in relation to the other, unless the conditions for processing of the Personal Data change so that one party processes Personal Data on behalf of and on the instructions of the other party.
- 2.15.9 The Economic Operator and the LGOPC shall not be construed as Joint Data Controllers (where Joint Data Controllers has the meaning given under the Data Protection Laws) unless the conditions for processing of the Personal Data change such that the parties in conjunction with one another jointly, in a collaborative fashion, determine the purposes and means of processing the Personal Data.
- 2.15.10 The Economic Operator will inform the LGOPC as soon as possible of any requests from Data Subjects regarding rectification or erasure of Personal Data included in a tender, or restriction of or objection to the processing of such Personal Data for the purposes set out herein. The Economic Operator shall, to the extent that such a request affects the processing of such Personal Data by the LGOPC, provide reasonable assistance to the LGOPC and or the Contracting Authorities to enable compliance with the Data Protection Laws. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Economic Operator shall remain responsible itself for dealing with requests from Data Subjects in respect of Personal Data, to the extent that such

- requests are directed by the Data Subject to the Economic Operator (or any of its agents, employees or sub-contractors).
- 2.15.11 The Economic Operator shall notify the LGOPC immediately if the Economic Operator becomes aware of, or suspects: (i) any breach of this section; or (ii) a Personal Data breach which is likely to affect or invoke the LGOPC's obligations under the Data Protection Laws; or (iii) any situation or envisaged development that shall in any way influence, change or limit the processing of the Personal Data included in the tender for the purposes set out herein. The Economic Operator shall document all Personal Data breaches in accordance with the Data Protection Laws and fully co-operate with the LGOPC and/or the Contracting Authorities to ensure compliance with the Data Protection Laws. The Economic Operator shall use reasonable endeavours to mitigate any damage suffered by a Data Subject in these circumstances.
- 2.15.12 The Economic Operator hereby indemnifies the LGOPC and the Contracting Authorities against all claims, liabilities, costs, expenses, damages and losses suffered or incurred by the LGOPC and/or the Contracting Authorities arising out of or in connection with any breach by the Economic Operator (or any of its employees/agents/sub-contractors) of any terms of this section, or its obligations under the Data Protection Laws, or any use by the Economic Operator of the Personal Data.

2.16 PUBLIC HEALTH

2.16.1 All works proposed under this Agreement must be capable of being undertaken in compliance with all Safety, Health and Welfare at Work legislation and guidance including, but not limited to, public health advice and requirements, and any applicable public service standard operating procedures which have been put in place by the Government, Government Departments, State Agencies and/or construction industry representative bodies in response to a public health emergency.

2.17 CHILD PROTECTION & VETTING

- 2.17.1 Contractors Personnel shall strictly adhere to the Contracting Authorities child protection policy which will be included with the sRFT documents for the information of Contractors if applicable.
- 2.17.2 Contractors Personnel may be subject to routine Garda Security Clearance procedures prior to being allowed entry onto certain sites, including but not limited to Local Authority, An Garda Síochána, Health Service Executive, Department of Defence and Department of Education sites. Co-operation with these procedures is mandatory.

2.18 Performance Bond

2.18.1 Economic Operators are not required to have a Performance Bond in place when submitting their application for admittance to the DPS. However, if successfully admitted to the Agreement, Economic Operators, if requested to do so by a Contracting Authority, may be required to provide a Performance Bond prior to the award of an sRFT Contract.

2.19 BREXIT

2.19.1 It shall be the responsibility of the Economic Operator to fulfil the obligations under an sRFT Contract and, where applicable, any Task Order notwithstanding any changes in circulars, law, regulations, taxation or duties or other restrictions which might arise following the withdrawal of the United Kingdom from membership of the European Union.

3.0 EVIDENCE IN SUPPORT OF MINIMUM STANDARDS

3.1 INTRODUCTION

- 3.1.1 An Economic Operator may be required to provide supporting documentation to verify their status with respect to the minimum standards set out below. The supporting documentation must be provided within five working days when requested by the LGOPC and/or Contracting Authority. If the supporting documentation is not provided or is withheld or if there is a serious misrepresentation in supplying such supporting documentation, the LGOPC and/or the Contracting Authority may, at their discretion, exclude the Economic Operator from the sRFT and/or the DPS.
- 3.1.2 Unless otherwise indicated, the evidence in support of minimum standards as set out below applies to all Lots.

3.2 TECHNICIANS OR TECHNICAL BODIES RESPONSIBLE FOR QUALITY CONTROL

3.2.1 The evidence in support of this minimum standard is a written statement naming the Technicians and Technical Bodies, particularly those involved in quality control.

3.3 FINANCIAL CONFIRMATORY NOTE

3.3.1 The evidence in support of this minimum standard is a signed completed Financial Confirmatory Note in the form published.

3.4 LOT-1: PROFESSIONAL SERVICES RELATING TO THE MANAGEMENT AND CONTROL OF INVASIVE PLANT SPECIES

3.4.1 **Designer and Project Supervisor for The Design Process (PSDP)**

The evidence relating to the declaration made by the Economic Operator with its application, in respect of the Designer and Project Supervisor for the Design Process (PSDP) Appointment, to be provided when requested is demonstrating compliance with relevant Health and Safety legislation.

3.4.2 Health and Safety Compliance Declaration – Specialist as Designer

The evidence relating to the the declaration made by the Economic Operator with its application, in respect of the Specialist as Designer, to be provided when requested, is as follows:

- (a) a copy of the Economic Operator's current general Health and Safety Policy;
- (b) an outline of the Economic Operator's management organisational structure with regard to allocation of duties, delegation of responsibilities, etc., in relation to Health and Safety;
- (c) copies of standard forms used for risk assessments as part of the Economic Operator's duties under the Safety, Health and Welfare at Work Act, 2005;
- (d) details of the Economic Operator's arrangements for Continuing Professional Development (both relevant to the design discipline and health and safety) of personnel, including personnel who would be employed on the project;
- (e) details of the Economic Operator's procedures for disseminating up-to-date developments on health and safety issues;
- (f) details of the Economic Operator's arrangements for the co-ordination of information between the different designers and technical disciplines involved in a project; and
- (g) details of the Economic Operator's methodology for the dissemination of health and safety information for the design and construction stage on this or equivalent projects.

3.4.3 Educational and Professional Qualifications (Management) – Health and Safety

The evidence in respect of the Health and Safety Competence of Management Staff is for the Economic Operator to provide sufficient Management Staff with Health and Safety qualifications, training and experience, relevant to the services/works anticipated to be completed under this Agreement by:

(i) providing OHSAS 18001 Certification, or other equivalent independently certified health and Safety management system with appropriate Health and Safety training and resources,

<u>Or</u>

- (ii) providing the following details:
 - the educational qualifications, professional qualifications (e.g. professionally qualified project managers, architects, engineers etc. with dates obtained), and experience in so far as they are relevant to health and safety, and/or
 - educational qualifications, professional qualifications (as above) with at least one member of the managerial staff who has experience in relation to projects relevant to the services/works under this Agreement;
 - The curriculum vitae of the managerial staff in so far as they relate to Health and Safety training and/or experience and also the organisational structure of the firm; and
 - having at least 8 hours annual (i.e. in-house or a CPD course) Health and Safety training in relation to projects relevant to the services/works under this Agreement.

3.4.4 Educational and Professional Qualifications (Management) – Technical Capability

The evidence in support of the Technical Capability of Management Staff is to provide at least one (1) member of the managerial staff who holds a National Framework of Qualifications (NFQ) Level Seven (7) or higher, plus five (5) years' experience, or equivalent relevant to the service/work under this Agreement.

Note:

Equivalent managerial staff technical capability offered by the Economic Operator must include as a minimum an NFQ Level Six (6) qualification, plus eight (8) years' experience in managing projects relevant to the services/works under this Agreement.

3.4.5 Educational and Professional Qualifications (Personnel) – Health and Safety Competence

The evidence in support of the Health and Safety competence of personnel, relevant to the services/work anticipated to be completed under this Agreement is a Safe Pass Card, or equivalent.

3.5 Lot-2: Works relating to the Treatment, Management and Control of Invasive Plant Species (including Professional Services where required)

3.5.1 Contractor and Project Supervisor for The Construction Stage (PSCS)

The evidence relating to the declaration made by the Economic Operator with its application, in respect of the Contractor and Project Supervisor for the Construction Stage (PSCS) Appointment, to be provided when requested is demonstrating compliance with relevant Health and Safety legislation.

3.5.2 Contractor as Designer and Project Supervisor for The Design Process (PSDP)

The evidence relating to the declaration made by the Economic Operator with its application, in respect of the Contractor as Designer and Project Supervisor for the Design Process (PSDP) Appointment, to be provided when requested is demonstrating compliance with relevant Health and Safety legislation.

3.5.3 **Health and Safety Compliance Declaration – Contractor**

The evidence relating to the declaration made by the Economic Operator with its application, in respect of Health and Safety Compliance - Contractor, to be provided when requested, is as follows:

- a) a copy of the Economic Operator's current general Health and Safety Policy;
- b) an outline of the Economic Operator's management organisational structure with regard to allocation of duties, delegation of responsibilities, etc., in relation to Health and Safety;
- c) copies of standard forms used for method statements and risk assessments as part of the Economic Operator's duties under the Safety, Health and Welfare at Work Act, 2005;
- d) details of the Economic Operator's arrangements for continuing training of personnel in Health and Safety, including personnel who would be employed on the project;

- e) details of the Economic Operator's procedures for disseminating up-to-date developments on health and safety issues;
- f) details of the Economic Operator's arrangements for the co-ordination of information between the different contractors, suppliers and designers involved in a project; and
- g) details of the Economic Operator's methodology for the dissemination of health and safety information for the construction stage on this or equivalent projects.

3.5.4 Health and Safety Compliance Declaration - Project Supervisor for The Construction Stage (PSCS)

The evidence relating to the declaration made by the Economic Operator with its application, in respect of the Health and Safety Compliance - Project Supervisor for the Construction Stage (PSCS), to be provided when requested, is as follows:

- (a) a copy of the Economic Operator's current general Health and Safety Policy;
- (b) an outline of the Economic Operator's management organisational structure with regard to allocation of duties, delegation of responsibilities, etc., in relation to Health and Safety;
- (c) copies of standard forms used for method statements and risk assessments as part of the Economic Operator's duties under the Safety, Health and Welfare at Work Act, 2005;
- (d) details of the Economic Operator's arrangements for continuing Health and Safety training of PSCS personnel, including personnel who would be employed on the project;
- (e) details of the Economic Operator's procedures for disseminating up-to-date developments on health and safety issues;
- (f) details of the Economic Operator's arrangements for the co-ordination of information between the different contractors, suppliers and designers involved in a project; and
- (g) details of the Economic Operator's methodology for the dissemination of health and safety information for the design and construction stage on this or equivalent projects.

3.5.5 Health and Safety Compliance Declaration – Contractor/Specialist as Designer

The evidence relating to the declaration made by the Economic Operator with its application, in respect of Health and Safety Compliance - Contractor/Specialist as Designer, to be provided when requested, is as follows:

- (a) a copy of the Economic Operator's current general Health and Safety Policy;
- (b) an outline of the Economic Operator's management organisational structure with regard to allocation of duties, delegation of responsibilities, etc., in relation to Health and Safety;
- (c) copies of standard forms used for risk assessments as part of the Economic Operator's duties under the Safety, Health and Welfare at Work Act, 2005;
- (d) details of the Economic Operator's arrangements for Continuing Professional Development (both relevant to the design discipline and health and safety) of personnel, including personnel who would be employed on the project;
- (e) details of the Economic Operator's procedures for disseminating up-to-date developments on health and safety issues;
- (f) details of the Economic Operator's arrangements for the co-ordination of information between the different designers and technical disciplines involved in a project; and
- (g) details of the Economic Operator's methodology for the dissemination of health and safety information for the design and construction stage on this or equivalent projects.

3.5.6 Educational and Professional Qualifications (Management) – Health and Safety

The evidence in respect of the Health and Safety Competence of Management Staff is for the Economic Operator to satisfy both ${\bf A}$ and ${\bf B}$ below:

A. To provide sufficient Management Staff with Health and Safety qualifications, training and experience, relevant to the services/works anticipated to be completed under this Agreement by:

- (i) providing OHSAS 18001 Certification, or other equivalent independently certified Health and Safety Management system with appropriate Health and Safety training and resources, **Or**
- (ii) providing the following details:
 - the educational qualifications, professional qualifications (e.g. professionally qualified project managers, architects, engineers etc. with dates obtained), and experience in so far as they are relevant to health and safety, and/or
 - educational qualifications, professional qualifications (as above) with at least one member of the managerial staff who has experience in relation to projects relevant to the services/works under this Agreement;
 - the curriculum vitae of the managerial staff in so far as they relate to health and safety training and/or experience and also the organisational structure of the firm; and
 - having at least 8 hours annual (i.e. in-house or a CPD course) health and safety training in relation to projects relevant to the services/works under this Agreement.
- **B.** To provide at least one (1) site manager/site agent, or equivalent, with Health and Safety qualifications, training and experience, relevant to the works anticipated to be completed under this Agreement by:
 - (i) providing a Safe-T-Cert, or OHSAS 18001 Certification, or other equivalent independently certified Health and Safety Management system with appropriate Health and Safety training and resources, **Or**
 - (ii) providing the following details:
 - the educational qualifications, professional qualifications (e.g. professionally qualified project managers, engineers etc. – with dates obtained), and experience in so far as they are relevant to health and safety, and/or
 - the educational qualifications, professional qualifications (as above) and experience in so far as it is relevant to health and safety on projects relevant to the services/works under this Agreement;
 - the curriculum vitae in so far as they relate to Health and Safety training and/or experience; and
 - having at least 8 hours annual (i.e. in-house or a CPD course) Health and Safety training in relation to projects relevant to the services/works under this Agreement.

3.5.7 Educational and Professional Qualifications (Management) – Technical Capability

The evidence in respect of the Technical Capability of Management Staff is for the Economic Operator to satisfy both ${\bf A}$ and ${\bf B}$ below:

A. To provide at least one (1) member of the managerial staff who holds a National Framework of Qualifications (NFQ) Level Seven (7) or higher, plus five (5) years' experience, or equivalent, in managing projects relevant to the service/works under this Agreement:

Note: Equivalent managerial staff technical capability offered by the Economic Operator must include as a minimum an NFQ Level Six (6) qualification, plus eight (8) years' experience in managing projects relevant to the services/works under this Agreement.

B. To provide at least one (1) site manager/site agent, or equivalent, that holds a NFQ Level Six (6) or higher, plus five (5) years' experience, or equivalent, in managing projects relevant to the works under this Agreement.

Note: Equivalence to an NFQ Level Six (6) or higher, plus five (5) years experience, is a minimum of eight (8) years experience in managing projects relevant to the services/works under this Agreement.

3.5.8 Educational and Professional Qualifications (Personnel) – Health and Safety Competence

The evidence in respect of the Health and Safety competence of personnel, relevant to the services/works anticipated to be completed under this Agreement is a Safe Pass Card, or equivalent.

4.0 GENERAL SPECIFICATION

4.1 GENERAL INTRODUCTION

- 4.1.1 Non-native Invasive Plant Species can out-compete native plants, spread rapidly and threaten native plants and biodiversity. If not treated and controlled, they can threaten native biodiversity and lead to ecological, environmental and economic problems.
- 4.1.2 The management of Non-native Invasive Plant Species and the protection of our Flora and Fauna is the subject of several legislative drivers. European Member States are required to put in place effective management measures for those invasive alien species of European Union concern which the Member States have found to be widely spread on their territory.

4.2 LOT DESCRIPTION

4.2.1 Lot-1: Professional Services relating to the Management and Control of Invasive Plant Species:

The relevant management activities associated with professional services relating to the management and control of invasive Plant Species (IPS) may include but are not limited to:

- Identification, Assessments, Inspections & Surveys of the IPS infestation(s),
- Preparation of Management Plans for the management, control and treatment of the IPS infestation(s),
- Preparation of Work Programme(s) and/or Method Statements for the Treatment phase(s) of the IPS infestation(s),
- Estimate the Cost(s) of the Treatment phase(s) of the IPS infestation(s),
- Mapping/Land/GPS Surveys of the IPS infestation(s),
- Supervision and/or Monitoring of the services/works associated with the treatment and control of IPS infestation(s),
- Preparation of Progress reports and/or records including surveys and/or photographs,
- Monitoring and/or Reporting of Re-growth of IPS,
- Role(s) of PSDP and/or Designer,
- Any other management activities associated with the management and control of IPS infestations identified in the sRFT.

4.2.2 Lot-2: Works relating to the Treatment, Management and Control of Invasive Plant Species (including Professional Services where required):

The relevant activities associated with Works relating to the Treatment, Management and Control of Invasive Plant Species (including Professional Services where required) (IPS) include but are not limited to:

- All items in Lot 1,
- Chemical and/or Physical Treatment of IPS with associated tasks,
- Bio-security and/or control,
- Role(s) of Contractor and PSCS,
- Any other activities associated with the treatment of IPS infestation(s) identified in the sRFT.

4.3 SCOPE OF THE SERVICES/WORKS

- 4.3.1 The Scope of the Services/Works refers to the management, control and treatment of Invasive Plant Species (IPS) and may include but not be limited to the following:
- 4.3.2 **Initial Survey**:

In order to detect the presence and record the extent of any IPS infestation(s) of an area, an Initial Survey will typically:

- (i) be undertaken at the time specified in the sRFT by an ecologist/horticulturalist and presented to the Contracting Authority in an agreed format;
- (ii) identify the invasive plant species present; identify the extent of the infestation(s) and the growth stage/season of the plants;
- (iii) identify the proximity to rivers; watercourses; water treatment or water abstraction sources;
- (iv) identify presence of Natura 2000 sites, natural heritage areas, roads and other areas of significance etc.;
- (v) include geo-referenced information to identify the affected location(s);
- (vi) identify (if possible) the source of the invasive species; and
- (vii) provide all other relevant information and comply with any other requirements identified in the sRFT.

4.3.3 **Management Plan:**

A Management Plan will typically:

- (i) identify the extent of the infestation and provide all Initial Survey data including details of the location and a description of each stand/occurrence of Invasive Plant Species encountered (with particulars regarding extent and maturity);
- (ii) identify/recommend the optimum treatment, management and control method(s) for each stand/occurrence taking the following into account:
 - (a) The species of invasive plant(s) to be treated;
 - (b) The impact of the treatment method(s) on vegetation or livestock in the vicinity;
 - (c) The impact of wind or rain or fog while noting requirements to avoid adverse impact by run-off or drift;
 - (d) Access constraints to the relevant area;
 - (e) Any watercourses; Special Areas of Conservation; Special Protection Areas; Natural Heritage Areas; water abstraction sources; water treatment plants; swimming areas; open bodies of water; protected structures; National Monuments; areas of archaeological significance; nature preserves; national parks; roads etc. in the vicinity;
 - (f) Any other applicable constraints or consideration.
- (iii) include details of how Health and Safety concerns (including site specific issues) will be dealt with. This is to include addressing any necessary requirement to protect members of the public e.g. if treatment work is to be undertaken in <u>or</u> adjacent to areas where the public have access to;
- (iv) include details of proposed security measures and good site hygiene measures that will be implemented to prevent the spread (accidental or otherwise) of invasive species and to avoid impacting on surrounding habitats e.g. damage to bird, bat or watercourses habitats; damage to trees; herbicide drift etc. The security measures proposed must be in accordance with industry best practice.
- (v) include details of monitoring to be carried out.
- (vi) include details of liaison strategies for stakeholders such as landowners; the National Parks and Wildlife Service; Inland Fisheries Ireland; etc.
- (vii) provide confirmation and details, where applicable, that all other requirements, restrictions and/or constraints identified in the sRFT have been addressed e.g. regarding access arrangements; working hours; signage; landscaping & replacement; traffic management; reporting etc.
- (viii) provide confirmation that all details, where applicable, with any other requirements, restrictions and/or constraints identified in the initial survey have been addressed.

- (ix) Proposed methods to manage, control and treat the infestation(s) within the contract period that comply with all statutory provisions.
- (x) provide details of any additional areas of IPS identified/encountered outside of the scope of the proposed works. Please note that any proposed additional treatment works will require written approval from the Contracting Authority in advance i.e. no additional payment can be made without prior approval <u>and</u> written authorisation from the Contracting Authority for the additional work to be carried out. The location details, information on infestation and management of same must be provided to the Contracting Authority in the agreed format.

In general, best practice guidance recommends that where possible, the affected area(s) should be managed and controlled by treatment in its original location (in-situ) and that excavation should be avoided or, at the very least, should be kept to a minimum.

4.3.4 Method Statement

The Economic Operator may, for the duration of the Contract, be required to submit detailed Method Statements to the Contracting Authority. Typically, the Method Statements shall, at a minimum, address the following:

- (i) **General**: Provide a description of <u>each</u> area where invasive plant species were identified during the Initial Survey. The description for <u>each</u> area is to include (i) details of the invasive plant species identified; (ii) details of any potential constraints and (iii) details, to be revised annually, reflecting the up-to-date status of treatment and control i.e. when that year's treatment is to commence.
- (ii) <u>Management and Control Method(s)</u>: Provide details of the management/control/treatment method(s) proposed for each stand/occurrence (and the reason(s) for selecting same). If applicable, provide details of the equipment to be used.
- (iii) **Bio-Security**: Provide details of security measures, in accordance with industry best practice, to be implemented to prevent the spread of invasive species as the works are to be carried out in such a way as to avoid impacting on surrounding habitats. Also provide details of steps to be taken to minimise the movement of vehicles, equipment and personnel in and out of the affected areas, and other site hygiene measures to be employed.
- (iv) <u>Stakeholder Liaison</u>: Provide details, where applicable, of liaison with stakeholders such as National Parks and Wildlife Service; Inland Fisheries; landowners; etc. If applicable, this is to include details with respect to gaining access to the works.
- (v) <u>Health and Safety</u>: Provide details of how Health and Safety concerns (including site specific issues) will be dealt with.
- (vi) Works Programme: Include a Programme of Works, in a clear and concise format, which provides necessary details to illustrate the sequencing of all important items of work elements. This programme must include the proposed start and completion dates for each phase of the activity taking into account the nature and extent of the infestation, and if applicable, suitable weather windows and/or any other constraints.
- (vii) <u>Miscellaneous:</u> Provide details that all other requirements, restrictions and/or constraints have been addressed e.g. regarding access arrangements; traffic management; working hours; signage; landscaping & replacement; reporting etc.

Method Statements may also be required in cases where excavation is to be used as a treatment method for dealing with any invasive plant species - as soil that is contaminated with invasive species is considered to be restricted material in accordance with current legislation i.e. material which has been contaminated with invasive plant species cannot be disposed of at standard waste management facilities. This separate Method Statement is required irrespective of whether the material is to be:

- (i) disposed of at an approved treatment facility by incineration or deep burial at a landfill licenced to accept invasive plant species;
- (ii) dealt with by deep burial within the site boundary;
- (iii) transferred to a separate location to facilitate herbicide treatment over a period of years (bunding)
- (iv) excavated and/or treated by any combination of the above or by any other method.

4.3.5 **Health and Safety**

In fulfilling the role of Designer, Project Supervisor Design Process (PSDP), Project Supervisor Construction Stage (PSCS) or Contractor, the Economic Operator shall comply with the statutory obligations set out in the Safety, Health and Welfare at Work Act, 2005 and the Safety, Health and Welfare at Work (Construction) Regulations, 2013 and any other applicable Health and Safety regulations.

4.3.6 **Proposed Method for Works relating to the Treatment, Management and Control of Invasive Plant Species (including Professional Services where required)**

The method(s) proposed to manage, control and treat the infestation(s) within the contract period must comply with all statutory provisions.

4.3.7 **Progress Reports:**

The Economic Operator may be required to submit detailed Progress Reports to the Contracting Authority annually or at the intervals specified in the sRFT.

Typically, these Progress Reports must:

- include progress photographs and original survey deliverables updated accordingly.
- comply with any other requirements identified in the sRFT.
- Where applicable, Interim Payments may be made conditional upon survey data and evidence presented in these Reports E.g. Progress Photographs (taken from same location) clearly demonstrating that the treatment has progressed successfully.
- Final Payment may be conditional upon survey data and evidence presented in a Final Report to be submitted after completion.

Details included in the Progress Report, such as surveys following both the initial survey and after completion of the treatment works in each treatment season, are to be presented in a format agreed with and acceptable to the Contracting Authority e.g. GIS.

4.3.8 **General Items**

All other related work items identified/specified in the sRFT must be managed by the Economic Operator. Such items may include but are not limited to the following:

- (i) **Signage**. The Economic Operator shall provide and erect signs at all locations where the Invasive Plant Species (IPS) are observed. The signs are to be in accordance with dimensions and details specified in the sRFT and are to be erected for the purpose of identifying the location of the infestation and to warn against cutting of the plants by Contracting Authorities, their contractors or landowners during routine maintenance.
- (ii) <u>Landscaping and/or Replacement</u>. The Economic Operator shall landscape and/or replant the treated areas in accordance with details indicated in the sRFT.
- (iii) <u>Traffic Management</u>. If required, as a result of the Economic Operator's activities, the Economic Operator shall design and install appropriate temporary traffic management arrangements.
- (iv) **Reporting.** The Economic Operator shall comply with all reporting requirements specified in the sRFT. For example, the Economic Operator may be required to produce a report at the end of each treatment season to provide information including:
 - a) Details of the date, time, and weather conditions while the treatment was carried out.
 - b) Details of the location; the treatment method(s) employed; the area of treatment and the species, spread & density of the IPS.
 - c) Details of any IPS regrowth during/after the growing season in Year-2 and subsequent years
- (v) <u>Other Economic Operators.</u> The Economic Operator shall liaise and co-ordinate with other Economic Operators/Contractors working for the Contracting Authority in the same area.
- (vi) Other Restrictions and/or Constraints. The Economic Operator shall comply with any other restrictions and/or constraints regarding availability of any section of the work area.

- 4.3.9 In general, where applicable, the Economic Operator will at all times, unless otherwise specified in the sRFT, be solely responsible for the following:
 - (i) The selection and provision of any plant, equipment, machinery, scaffolding, temporary works, boats, fencing, etc. required for carrying out the works (and for access to the works), including all necessary associated requirement(s) for certification, training, plant operators, banksmen, skippers, safety equipment etc.
 - (ii) The loading and unloading of all materials, plant, equipment, machinery, scaffolding, boats, temporary works, fencing etc. necessary for the works.
 - (iii) The storage and security of all materials, plant and equipment necessary for the works including fencing, machinery, scaffolding, boats, temporary works etc.
 - (iv) The security, monitoring and supervision of work and storage areas during work <u>and</u> out-of-work hours, including the prevention of public access to same.
 - (v) All Health and Safety concerns relating to the sRFT including all site specific issues such as the protection of members of the public e.g. if treatment work is to be undertaken in or adjacent to areas where the public have access.
- 4.3.10 It is noted that, depending on the method chosen, the treatment of some invasive plant species may extend over more than one growing season e.g. by spraying with a herbicide.

4.4 LEGISLATION, REGULATIONS, GUIDELINES, TECHNICAL STANDARDS AND CODES OF PRACTICE

- 4.4.1 The Economic Operator shall, in its performance of the sRFT Contract, comply with all relevant technical standards, legislation, regulations, bye-laws, guidelines and codes of practice that apply during the term of the DPS including, but not limited to, the following non-exhaustive list (as may be amended, updated or re-published by the relevant body from time to time):
 - Safety, Health and Welfare at Work Act, 2005;
 - Safety, Health and Welfare at Work (Construction) Regulations, 2013;
 - Safety, Health and Welfare at Work (General Application) Regulations, 2007 2016 (as amended);
 - Safety, Health and Welfare at Work (Chemical Agents) Regulations, 2001;
 - Regulation (EU) No. 1143/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 October 2014 on the prevention and management of the introduction and spread of Invasive Alien Species [2014] OJ L 317/35;
 - Wildlife Acts, 1976 to 2018, as amended;
 - European Communities (Birds and Natural Habitats) Regulations, 2011 (S.I. No. 477 of 2011) to 2015, as amended and Circulars issued by the National Park and Wildlife Service (NPWS) as guidance on implementation of the Regulations including but not limited to: NPWS 1/10, L8/08, NPWS 2/08, SEA 1/08 & NPWS 1/08, PD 2/07 & NPWS 1/07, NPWS 2-07;
 - Regulation (EC) No. 1107/2009 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 October 2009 concerning the placing of plant protection products on the market and repealing Council Directives 79/117/EEC and 91/414/EEC;
 - European Communities (Plant Protection Products) Regulations, 2012;
 - Directive 2009/128/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 October 2009 establishing a framework for Community action to achieve the sustainable use of pesticides;
 - European Communities (Sustainable Use of Pesticides) Regulations, 2012, (S.I. No. 155 of 2012);
 - 2016 Code of Practice for the Chemical Agents Regulations, (Health and Safety Authority, 2016);
 - Registration, Evaluation, Authorisation and Restriction of Chemicals (REACH);
 - Chapter 8 of the Traffic Signs Manual (Department of Transport, 2010);
 - Guidance for the Control and Management of Traffic at Road Works (Department of
 - Transport, 2010);
 - Guidelines for Working on Roads (Health and Safety Authority, 2009);

- Waste Management Acts, 1996 to 2013 (as amended) and related legislation;
- Planning and Development Acts, 2009-2019;
- The Air Pollution Act, 1987.
- Such further and/or new technical standards, legislation, regulations, bye-laws, guidelines and codes of practice relating to the management and control of invasive plant species that may be introduced or come into being during the term of the DPS.
- Where applicable, individual Contracting Authorities will also require compliance with specific documents e.g. "The Management of Invasive Alien Plant Species on National Roads September 2019" Standards document as published by Transport Infrastucture Ireland. This may include, for the avidance of doubt, a Contracting Authority's own guidance document relating to the services/works.
- 4.4.2 The Contracting Authority may seek evidence of the Economic Operator's compliance with the above by way of production of appropriate certificates, licences, permits or any other documentation deemed reasonably necessary by the Contracting Authority.

4.5 LIAISON WITH LANDOWNERS

- 4.5.1 The Contracting Authority will, if applicable, provide contact details (name, address and phone number) for the affected property owner(s) associated with the sRFT. The Economic Operator will, unless specified otherwise in the sRFT, be responsible for liaising (and fostering good relations) with these owners for the duration of the works.
- 4.5.2 The Economic Operator may decide to enter into private arrangements with these landowner(s) for temporary storage of plant or materials, for access to the affected areas identified in the sRFT, to treat areas of infestation not identified in the sRFT etc. The Contracting Authority will not accept any liability or responsibility for any such private arrangements entered into by the Economic Operator with these or other property owners and any ensuing associated payments must not be charged to the Contracting Authority.
- 4.5.3 The Economic Operator may also be required to liaise with landowners whose adjacent lands are also infested with Invasive Plant Species (IPS). The purpose of these meetings is to notify the landowners of the infestation(s). The Economic Operator may decide to enter into private arrangements with these landowner(s) to treat these infestations. Similarly, the Economic Operator may enter into private arrangements with these or other landowners for alternative access to the affected areas identified in the sRFT, for temporary storage of plant or materials etc. The Contracting Authority will not accept any liability or responsibility for any such private arrangements entered into by the Economic Operator with these other property owners and any ensuing associated payments must not be charged to the Contracting Authority.
- 4.5.4 The Economic Operator is required, at a minimum, to:
 - (i) Contact each of the affected landowners individually at least seven days before work commences in order to inform them of the scope, nature, extent and duration of the works to take place on their property.
 - (ii) Liaise with the affected landowners to ensure that they are kept up to date with progress. This is to include:
 - Providing at least seven days' notice before each treatment commences e.g. if the treatment of some invasive plant species extends over more than one growing season, then separate notice must be given each year.
 - Providing at least seven days' notice before each work activity commences e.g. if work is carried out on separate occasions in same year, then separate notice must be given on each occasion.
 - (iii) Maintain clear and adequate records of these contacts and liaisons with each individual landowner (including, where relevant, landowners whose adjacent lands are also infested with IPS) for submission to the Contracting Authority if and/or when requested.

4.6 HEALTH AND SAFETY - GENERAL

- 4.6.1 The Preferred Tenderer (and Substitute Tenderers if applicable) will be required to comply with the Safety, Health and Welfare at Work Act, 2005 and any other relevant Safety, Health and Welfare legislation including the requirement to have a Safety Statement.
- 4.6.2 The Preferred Tenderer (and Substitute Tenderers if applicable) will also be required to comply with the Safety, Health and Welfare at Work (Construction) Regulations, 2013, particularly in relation to the appointment (as applicable) of the Contractor, Designer, Project Supervisor for the Construction Stage (PSCS), and the Project Supervisor for the Design Process (PSDP).
- 4.6.3 The competency of those to be appointed in a duty holder role⁵ must be assessed by the "Client" (the Contracting Authority) in accordance with the Safety, Health and Welfare at Work Act, 2005, the Safety, Health and Welfare at Work (Construction) Regulations, 2013 and any other relevant Safety, Health and Welfare legislation.
- 4.6.4 After admission to the DPS but prior to and as a condition of award of any Contract, the potential identified preferred tenderer, or the third party on whom they rely, shall be required to demonstrate fully, to the satisfaction of "the Client" (the Contracting Authority"), their competence to take on the duty holder role required for the sRFT.
- 4.6.5 The LGOPC is not the "Client" for the purpose of Safety, Health and Welfare legislation and is not responsible for the appointment of any duty holder role.

4.7 Personnel - Professional and Technical Competencies

4.7.1 **Ecologist/Horticulturalist/or equivalent**

Where applicable, the Economic Operator must provide an ecologist/horticulturalist or equivalent with the following qualifications and experience:

- a) An ecologist must have a degree (Higher Education and Training Awards Council (HETAC)/National Framework of Qualifications (NFQ Level 7 or equivalent or higher) in biological science or environmental science, or equivalent subject; three years relevant post-qualification experience; and be a member (graduate member or higher) of a relevant professional body, such as the Chartered Institute of Ecology and Environmental Management (CIEEM) or Institute of Environmental Management and Assessment (IEMA).
- b) A horticulturalist must have a degree (Higher Education and Training Awards Council (HETAC)/National Framework of Qualifications (NFQ) Level 7 or equivalent or higher) in horticulture, or equivalent subject; and, three years relevant post-qualification experience.

The ecologist/horticulturalist or equivalent must be capable, inter alia, of

- (i) Identifying the relevant Invasive Plant Species;
- (ii) Identifying protected or rare habitats & species that could be affected through the management of Invasive Plant Species (IPS);
- (iii) Providing advice on the options and timing for IPS control and management programmes; and
- (iv) Recommending and Supervising best biosecurity practice.

4.7.2 Land Surveyor

Where applicable, the Economic Operator must provide at least one land surveyor capable of surveying with Global Positioning System (GPS), or equivalent, invasive plant species and other features relevant to the management of same, to a high degree of accuracy and providing the information in an appropriate format to the Contracting Authority. This land surveyor must have a National Framework of Qualifications (NFQ) Level 7 or equivalent or higher in either land surveying, geomatics, engineering or equivalent and three years relevant post-qualification experience.

4.7.3 **Geographical Information Systems Technician**

⁵Roles applicable under the relevant Health and Safety legislation.

Where applicable, the Economic Operator must provide at least one Geographical Information Systems (GIS) Technician capable of providing the Contracting Authority with geographical information on invasive plant species infestations and associated treatment methods in a defined format. The GIS Technician must have a minimum of three years GIS experience and, a National Framework of Qualifications (NFQ) Level 7 in GIS, Geo Surveying or equivalent.

4.7.4 Registered Professional Users.

Where applicable, the Economic Operator must provide a Professional User of pesticides listed on the register established by the Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine pursuant to Regulation 4 of the European Communities (Sustainable Use of Pesticides) Regulations, 2012 and that this User has the appropriate training (with associated certificates) necessary to perform the methodology to manage Invasive Plant Species.

Where appropriate, such training may include training equal or equivalent to the following City and Guilds NPTC Pesticide Training Ireland courses:

- PA1 Safe Handling and Application of Pesticides;
- PA6A Hand Held Applicator (Knapsack Sprayer);
- PA6AW Hand Held Near Water; and
- PA6INJ Pesticide Injection.

4.7.5 **Competent Person while Working on Roads**

Where applicable, all activities associated with the installation of Traffic Management will comply with current legislation and with the Health & Safety Authority (HSA) Guidelines for Working on Roads and that all Signing, Lighting and Guarding (SLG) at road works will be supervised by at least one Competent Person who possesses a valid Construction Skills Certification Scheme (CSCS) SLG card.

4.7.6 Registered Pesticide Advisor

Where applicable, it is advised that anyone involved in the chemical control of Invasive Plant Species have access to the advice of a Registered Pesticide Advisor on the register established by the Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine pursuant to Regulation 4 of the European Communities (Sustainable Use of Pesticides) Regulations, 2012.

As per Article 3(3) of the Sustainable Use of Pesticides Directive (Directive 2009/128/EC), 'advisor' means any person who has acquired adequate knowledge and advises on pest management and the safe use of pesticides, in the context of a professional capacity or commercial service, including private self-employed and public advisory services, commercial agents, food producers and retailers, where applicable.

4.8 INSURANCE

- 4.8.1 The Economic Operator shall be liable for and shall indemnify the Contracting Authority for and in respect of all and any losses, claims, demands, damages or expenses which the Contracting Authority may suffer due to and arising directly because of the negligence, act or omission, breach of contract, breach of duty, wilful default or fraud of the Economic Operator and the Economic Operators Personnel.
- 4.8.2 The required insurances for an sRFT shall be specified by the Contracting Authority in the sRFT or will be identified in the form of sRFT contract specified in the sRFT. Economic Operators do not need to have the insurances in place when making their application in response to a sRFT but will be required to put those insurances in place prior to the award of any contract should they be successful in a sRFT. The Contracting Authority will not be responsible for any cost incurred by Economic Operators in putting in place the required insurances.
- 4.8.3 No Economic Operator shall be awarded a contract under an sRFT unless satisfactory evidence of insurance is submitted prior to contract award by the Economic Operator's insurance broker/company.
- 4.8.4 The onus is on the Economic Operator to advise the Contracting Authority when their insurance has lapsed or has been cancelled. All Economic Operators must notify the Contracting Authority of alterations, cancellations and confirm renewal of policies. Any failure to do so may result in immediate termination of an sRFT Contract and/or this DPS Agreement (thus ending the participation of the Economic Operator in the DPS).

- 4.8.5 Where required, limits for Professional Indemnity Insurance cover will vary depending on the nature of the contract. The actual level of professional indemnity insurance cover required for individual sRFTs will be specified by the relevant Contracting Authority after they have conducted a risk assessment to identify the level of risk associated with a potential failure, delay or error in the provision of the services/works associated with the specific sRFT.
- 4.8.6 The required insurance coverage will vary from contract to contract as will the style of insurance cover available to Economic Operators, particularly in relation to professional indemnity risks.
- 4.8.7 Economic Operators may be required to arrange Contractors All Risks insurance as a requirement for an sRFT. The successful Economic Operator will be required to include the Contracting Authority as joint insured and may be required to include a non-vitiation clause.

4.9 PROFESSIONAL INDEMNITY INSURANCE

- 4.9.1 Where required, the Economic Operator's Professional Indemnity Insurance policy shall, where appropriate, cover and indemnify the Economic Operator for all liabilities arising from the performance or non-performance by the Economic Operator of its duties as Designer, Project Supervisor for the Design Process (PSDP); Project Supervisor for the Construction Stage (PSCS) and/or professional actions or services and that the cover will be renewed annually for at least six years after completion of the relevant works under the sRFT Contract.
- 4.9.2 The minimum level of Professional Indemnity Insurance for Economic Operators, and any other requirements in respect of Professional Indemnity Insurance, required by a Contracting Authority for each particular sRFT Contract, will be identified by the Contracting Authority in the relevant sRFT. The relevant Professional Indemnity Insurance should not contain any non-market standard exclusions. If the Economic Operator commissions a Sub-contractor/Consultant to carry out a key element of the service for a Contracting Authority, a contractual link is required to be formed between the Contracting Authority and the Economic Operator's sub-contractor/consultant via the provision of a collateral warranty. In such circumstances, the Sub-contractor/Consultant will be required to have in place Professional Indemnity Insurance with a minimum level of indemnity, and on such conditions as are acceptable to the Contracting Authority.

5.0 Stage 2 - Supplementary Request For Tender

5.1 GENERAL

- 5.1.1 The Economic Operator may only submit:
 - a response to a Supplementary Request for Tender electronically via Supplygov (responses in any other form will not be accepted); and
 - one response to a Supplementary Request for Tender
- 5.1.2 All Economic Operators submitting a response to a Supplementary Request for Tender will be informed of the outcome at the earliest reasonable opportunity following conclusion of the evaluation process.
- 5.1.3 Any costs incurred by the Economic Operator in responding to a Supplementary Request for Tender or in the performance of an sRFT Contract or howsoever else arising from its general participation in the DPS shall be the Economic Operator's sole liability.

5.2 SUPPLEMENTARY REQUEST FOR TENDER PROCESS

- 5.2.1 Contracting Authorities may issue Supplementary Requests for Tender for the purpose of awarding sRFT Contracts throughout the Period of Validity of the DPS.
- 5.2.2 Supplementary Requests for Tender will be issued electronically via Supplygov to all Economic Operators admitted to the DPS that have expressed an interest in receiving Supplementary Requests for Tender for their selected regions and lots.
- 5.2.3 The Economic Operator shall comply with all instructions and rules issued by the Contracting Authority in relation to the Supplementary Request for Tender.
- 5.2.4 Unless otherwise agreed, Economic Operators will be given a minimum of 5 days within which to submit a tender from the date a Supplementary Request for Tender is issued by a sub-central contracting authority⁶. In circumstances where the Supplementary Request for Tender is issued by a non-sub-central contracting authority, Economic Operators will be given a minimum of 10 days within which to submit a tender from the date the Supplementary Request for Tender is issued.
- 5.2.5 Supplementary Requests for Tender will be evaluated in accordance with the provisions set out below.

The Supplementary Request for Tender will include:

- (a) details in relation to the Contracting Authority's specific requirements in respect of the services/works;
- (b) the instructions and rules of the Contracting Authority in relation to the Supplementary Request for Tender; and
- (c) the Contracting Authority's intention to award the sRFT Contract to:
 - a Preferred Tenderer only, or
 - where the sRFT Contact will be a PW-CF11 Public Works Term Maintenance and Refurbishment Contract (or equivalent), a Preferred Tenderer and a specified number of substitute suppliers (which substitute suppliers will be placed on a substitution list ranked in descending order ascertained by reference to the total marks achieved by Tenderers on their submissions in response to the sRFT)
- 5.2.6 Where the Contracting Authority indicates in the Supplementary Request for Tender its intent to award the sRFT Contract to a Preferred Tenderer only, the Contracting Authority shall enter into an sRFT Contract with the Preferred Tenderer only.

Preferred Tenderer with Substitutes for the PW-CF11 Term Maintenance and Refurbishment Contract (or equivalent)

5.2.7 Solely in circumstances where the sRFT Contract will be a PW-CF11 Public Works Term Maintenance and Refurbishment Contract (or equivalent) and where the Contracting Authority indicates in the

_

⁶ Sub-central contracting authority" means a contracting authority that is not a central government authority.

Supplementary Request for Tender its intent to award the sRFT Contract to a Preferred Tenderer and a specified number of substitute suppliers, the Contracting Authority shall enter into sRFT Contracts with the Preferred Tenderer and each of the ranked substitutes.

- 5.2.8 Where, following a Supplementary Request for Tender, the Contracting Authority has entered into sRFT Contracts with a Preferred Tenderer and substitute suppliers, the Contracting Authority shall, in the first instance, procure the services/works by way of a Task Order from the Preferred Tenderer.
- 5.2.9 In circumstances where the Preferred Tenderer: (a) has confirmed to the Contracting Authority that it is unable or unwilling (through lack of capacity or otherwise) to provide the services/works being the subject matter of a specific Task Order; or (b) is deemed by the Contracting Authority to be unable or unwilling (through change in circumstances, lack of capacity or otherwise) to provide the services/works being the subject matter of a specific Task Order, then, and in those circumstances, the Contracting Authority may assign the specific Task Order and procure the services/works from the highest ranking substitute (beginning with the substitute ranked No. 1) then capable of fulfilling the specific Task Order.

5.3 AWARD CRITERIA – SUPPLEMENTARY REQUEST FOR TENDER

- 5.3.1 Tenders submitted in response to a Supplementary Request for Tender will be evaluated in accordance with the Award Criteria outlined below.
- 5.3.2 The Economic Operator that achieves the highest Total Marks will be deemed to have submitted the most economically advantageous tender and identified as the Preferred Tenderer. The remaining Economic Operators will be ranked in descending order based on their Total Marks.

	SUPPLEMENTARY REQUEST FOR TENDER AWARD CRITERIA							
CRITERION		WEIGHTING	MAXIMUM MARKS AVAILABLE	MINIMUM PASS THRESHOLD				
1	Price (Total Cost)	20 – 100%	200 – 1,000	N/A				
2	Quality	0 - 80%	0 - 800	40%				
То	tal Marks	100%	1,000	N/A				

- 5.3.3 In a Supplementary Request for Tender, a Contracting Authority may, at its discretion:
 - (a) identify that the Award Criteria will be based on Price (Total Cost) only and divide the Price (Total Cost) Criteria into a number of sub-criteria; or
 - (b) where Price (Total Cost) and Quality Criteria are used, divide the Price (Total Cost) criteria and Quality criteria into a number of sub-criteria.

In circumstances where sub-criteria are identified, the Contracting Authority shall specify the percentage weighting and associated marks applicable to each criterion/sub-criterion in the Supplementary Request for Tender.

In circumstances where Quality criteria/sub-criteria are used in a Supplementary Request for Tender, the Economic Operator shall be required to achieve a minimum pass threshold of 40% for each Quality criterion/sub-criterion adopted.

5.3.4 **Price (Total Cost)**

Total Cost criteria may comprise of one or more of the following:

- Costs relating to acquisition;
- Costs of use;
- Maintenance Costs;
- End of life costs:
- Costs imputed to environmental externalities linked to the subject matter.

- 5.3.5 The Price (Total Cost) criteria referred to above may, where appropriate, be formulated more precisely by the Contracting Authority in the Supplementary Request for Tender.
- 5.3.6 Marks for **Total Cost** will be allocated using the following formula:

5.3.7 Quality

Quality criteria may comprise of one or more of the following:

- Technical Merit;
- Aesthetic and functional characteristics;
- Accessibility;
- Design for all users;
- Social characteristics;
- Environmental characteristics;
- Innovative characteristics;
- Trading and its conditions;
- Organisation, qualification and experience of staff assigned to perform the Contract;
- After-sales service and technical assistance;
- Delivery conditions such as delivery date, delivery process and delivery period or period of completion.
- 5.3.8 The Quality criteria referred to above may, where appropriate, be formulated more precisely by the Contracting Authority in the Supplementary Request for Tender.
- 5.3.9 The marking scale for Quality criteria is provided below:

RATING	GUIDANCE	MARKING SCALE
Excellent	A response with very few or no weaknesses that fully meets or exceeds requirements, and provides comprehensive, detailed, and convincing assurance that the Economic Operator will deliver to an excellent standard.	80% - 100 %
Very Good	A response that demonstrates real understanding of the requirements and assurance that the Economic Operator will deliver to a good or high standard.	60% - 79 %
Good	A response which demonstrates a reasonable understanding of requirements and gives reasonable assurance of delivery to an adequate standard but does not provide sufficiently convincing assurance to award a higher mark.	40% - 59 %
Fair	A response where reservations exist. Lacks full credibility/convincing detail, and there is a significant risk that the response will not be successful.	20% - 39 %
Poor	Response where serious reservations exist. This may be because, for example, insufficient detail is provided, and the response has fundamental flaws, or is seriously inadequate or seriously lacks credibility with a high risk of non-delivery.	1% - 19 %
No Evidence	Response not submitted or response completely fails to address the criterion under consideration.	0%

- 5.3.10 In the event of a tie in a Supplementary Request for Tender that includes both quality and cost criteria, the following tie-break approach may, at the discretion of the Contracting Authority, be adopted:
 - (i) The Economic Operator who was awarded the highest overall mark for the Quality Award Criteria of its tender will be deemed to have submitted the most economically advantageous tender;
 - (ii) In circumstances where the tie-break approach in Par. (i) does not identify the most economically advantageous tender, the Economic Operator who was awarded the highest overall mark for the specific Quality Award Criterion with the largest weighting will be deemed to have submitted the most economically advantageous tender (in circumstances where this approach does not identify the most economically advantageous tender, the approach will continue to be applied to each of the Qualitative Award Criteria in descending order of weighting);
 - (iii) In circumstances where the tie-break approach in Par. (ii) does not identify the most economically advantageous tender, the Economic Operator who was awarded the highest overall mark for the specific Quality Award Criterion which was listed first in the Supplementary Request for Tender will be deemed to have submitted the most economically advantageous tender (in circumstances where this approach does not identify the most economically advantageous tender the approach will continue to be applied to each of the specific Quality Award Criterion in the order they were listed in the Supplementary Request for Tender);
 - (iv) In circumstances where the tie-break approach in Par. (iii) does not identify the most economically advantageous tender, the Contract Authority, may, at its discretion either:
 - re-issue the Supplementary Request for Tender to all Economic Operators; or
 - award the sRFT Contract to one of the tied Economic Operators by random selection concluded in an open and transparent manner; or
 - ask the tied Economic Operators to resubmit prices and continue this process until there
 is a winner; or
 - implement such other open and transparent tie-break approach as it deems appropriate.
- 5.3.11 The Contracting Authority is not bound to adopt the tie break approach outlined above and may adopt in the first instance such other open and transparent tie break approach as it deems appropriate.
- 5.3.12 In the event of a tie in a Supplementary Request for Tender that includes price (Total Cost) criteria **only**, the Contracting Authority may, at its discretion, either:
 - award the sRFT Contract to one of the tied Economic Operators by random selection concluded in an open and transparent manner; or
 - re-issue the Supplementary Request for Tender to all Economic Operators; or
 - ask the tied Economic Operators to resubmit prices and continue this process until there is a winner.
- 5.3.13 Where, following an evaluation but prior to the award of an sRFT Contract, the Preferred Tenderer is:
 - deemed by the Contracting Authority to be unable or unsuitable to supply the services/works due to a change in circumstances; or
 - by its own admission, is unable or unwilling to supply the services/works,

then the Contracting Authority may award the sRFT Contract to the tenderer ranked next highest and may repeat this process until the sRFT Contract is awarded.

5.4 INFORMATION/DOCUMENTATION TO BE PROVIDED PRIOR TO CONTRACT AWARD

5.4.1 In addition to the information and documentation to be provided when submitting a response to a sRFT, successful Economic Operators may be required to provide to the Contracting Authority for their review and approval, prior to formal award of the contract (if not already submitted), the specific information and/or documentation listed below or any such relevant information and/or documentation as requested by the Contracting Authority:

- Updated confirmation that the Economic Operator complies with the requirements of Regulation 57 of the European Union (Award of Public Authority Contracts) Regulations, 2016 (SI 284 of 2016);
- Confirmation that any Subcontractor/Specialist proposed for completion of the services/works complies with the requirements of Regulation 57 of the European Union (Award of Public Authority Contracts) Regulations, 2016 (SI 284 of 2016) by providing an ESPD or equivalent;
- The Economic Operator's Tax Clearance Access Number and Tax Reference Number to facilitate online verification of the Economic Operator's tax status. By supplying the aforementioned numbers, the successful Economic Operator acknowledges and agrees that the Contracting Authority has the permission of the successful Economic Operator to verify its tax clearance position online.
- Subcontractors engaged at sRFT stage are required to produce an in-date (not older than 30 days) Notification of Determination to the Contracting Authority or the Economic Operator, before any contract is awarded;
- The Economic Operator's Safety Statement or equivalent document may be assessed for compliance with the provisions set out in the Safety, Health & Welfare at Work Act, 2005 and enforcing Regulations.
- Satisfactory evidence of insurance in accordance with the minimum standards referenced in the tender documents or as outlined in the sRFT.
- Agreement to the use of specific electronic tools where appropriate.
- Appointment and acceptance of duty holder role(s) where appropriate, as outlined in the Safety, Health & Welfare at Work (Construction) Regulations, 2006 2013.
- SOLAS Safepass Cards for all Contractors Personnel and where appropriate to the works and/or services required in the Supplementary Request for Tender, Construction Skills Certification Scheme ("CSCS") cards or equivalent;
- Site Specific Risk Assessment, if applicable;
- Site Specific Method Statement, if applicable;
- The Economic Operator's Waste Management Plan (WMP) for the management of all waste arising on site, if applicable;
- Parent Company Guarantee (if applicable);
- Performance Bond (if applicable);
- Any other details specified in the sRFT consistent with the terms and conditions of the Agreement.

Note: The aforementioned information and/or documentation may, at the discretion of the Contracting Authority, form part of the contract award criteria for a Supplementary Reguest for Tender.

- 5.4.2 In addition to the information and/or documentation to be provided when submitting a response to a Supplementary Request for Tender, the Preferred Tenderer and, if applicable, the substitute(s) shall provide to the Contracting Authority for its review and approval, prior to the formal award of an sRFT Contract, the information and/or documentation requested by the Contracting Authority.
- 5.4.3 The Contracting Authority is not obliged to accept from the Economic Operator any information and/or documentation that it reasonably considers to be insufficient or otherwise unsatisfactory or does not meet the requirements of this Agreement or the sRFT.

5.5 SRFT CONTRACT

- 5.5.1 If, following a Supplementary Request for Tender, the Economic Operator is awarded an sRFT Contract (either as the Preferred Tenderer or a substitute), the Economic Operator will enter into an sRFT Contract with the Contracting Authority. The sRFT Contract to be entered into shall, at the discretion of the Contracting Authority, be one of the following:
 - Standard Conditions of Engagement for Consultancy Services (Technical) or;

- PW-CF6 Short Public Works Contract, or;
- PW-CF5 Public Works Contract for Minor Building & Civil Engineering Works Designed by the Employer, or;
- PW-CF11 Public Works Term Maintenance and Refurbishment Contract, or;
- Other applicable Capital Works Management Framework Contracts for Public Works, or;
- Approved equivalent as identified in the relevant sRFT.

5.6 NOTICE OF ADDENDA

5.6.1 The LGOPC reserves the right, where necessary for the efficient and compliant operation of the DPS, to update the Tender Documents and/or any information pertaining to the DPS by written notice via eTenders and any such notification will automatically become part of the Tender Documents.